
 
 
When we hear the expression "luxury goods marketing", we see Nicole Kidman with an Omega 
watch. What has that particular form of marketing to do with luxury? 
 
Let me say first something about the notion of luxury. In my opinion, the definition what luxury goods 
are is very narrow and includes jewelry, fashion and watches. As a matter of fact, more things can be 
treated as luxury, e.g. good dining, wine, holidays, art etc. 
 
An excellent hotel, however, is completely different from a consumer good. Let me give you an 
example how the terminology determines our perception. L’Oreal has a so-called luxury product 
division. By calling it so they realized that they loved their products more than their consumers. The 
Mandarin Hotel instead, a luxury hotel, focus the experiences of their guests rather than the pure 
product. 
 
Coming back to your question:  I am always cautious to put a spokesperson to a brand like Nicole 
Kidman and Omega, as this can be right or wrong. But the product is more important than the 
spokesperson. Remember the high brow consulting company 'Accenture'? Their spokesperson was 
Tiger Woods, which turned out badly after the sex scandal and his divorce. Or think of Kate Moss. 
She is stronger than the brand she's advertising. That is dangerous. Nevertheless, there are classic 
luxury brands doing really well, like Hermès. 
 
 
 
We rarely speak about luxury without mentioning brands. The brands need to reinvent themselves to 
maintain their rank and also to draw in new generation buyers. How would they do it? 
 
Take a consumer standpoint. To be successful, a brand needs to do three things: It must stick to its 
heritage, to its 'DNA'. Second: it must be modern and in line with current trends. And it needs to be 
relevant to the local market place. Chanel is a valuable example and bridges its beginnings with 
legendary Coco Chanel to Karl Lagerfeld. 
 
 
Sounds like the art of outstanding marketing of luxury goods is just a communications strategy? 
 
For consumers a product in general but specially a luxury good must be an overall experience. That 
means, before you can think of marketing, you need to have a product and at this point reinvention is 
important. Take the Swiss watches: they were in a certain way technically reinvented and re-
designed to sometimes-outstanding beauty. Now you have a product, but a wonderful brand needs a 
proposition that consumers can relate to and understand. Have you ever seen the ongoing ad 
campaign by 'Patek Philipp'. It's a campaign with a storyline: you don't buy the watch for yourself; 
you only keep it for the next generation. That is a reality on the one hand, but on the other hand it is 
also a strategy. After product and marketing we enter the field of purchasing the product. A 
consumer wants an experience during the purchase, which continues with a certain form of service.  
 
The difficulty in luxury goods marketing is both something I like and something that causes unease, 
which is the unpleasant part. I like to bring beauty and positive emotions to the people. But it's 
unavoidable that any luxury good campaign is also connected with status. That message passes on 
envy, which is the negative aspect: comparing yourself to others. 
 
 
 
Even in difficult times the luxury industry tends to boom! 
 
In fact, it is the fastest growing industry in the world at an annual growth rate of 7 to 8 % over the last 
20 years, a growth, which decreased in 2009 after the turmoil at the international housing and stock 
markets. The market has already recovered, especially to the demand in Asia, say: mainly China. 
What is true for the industry is reflected in China. The countries economy grows 12 % but over 20 % 
in the luxury goods industry. 



 
 
 
What makes it grow so strongly? 
 
What allows the industry to boom is Asia’s fascination for luxury. You'll find a tremendously large and 
wealthy group of people. But you get additional consumptions from those who aspire to be rich. 
What the industry does: it creates entry-level products for the middle class. 
 
And is tempting them through the power of the brand? 
 
Also, but not exclusively. It is a bit of both: our inborn quest for being and doing better and the 
seductive power of the brand. Even when I did my MBA at Stanford we were taught to grow 
business. But think of a well running restaurant. Why should it grow? We are pushed to growth, 
which is probably pretty human. And now we have brands that entice you, because they are so 
attractive and have great advertising.  
 
 
Do purchasing habits differ from country to country and do manufacturers take into consideration the 
growing purchasing power of China? 
 
I could organize a weeklong seminar to answer that question. Of course, habits differ and are taken 
into consideration. Just take the following fact. In China, 50 to 60 % of the luxury goods consumption 
is done out of Mainland China. That is Hong Kong, but also Europe. Big stores like El Corte Ingles in 
Spain hire Chinese staff to cope with consumption patterns of the Chinese tourists. 
 
 
 
Do you believe the Internet is of benefit to brand manufacturers as a way of reaching an elite global 
audience? 
 
Again, a question for a whole seminar, but my answer is short: absolutely. Burberry is doing a 
fantastic job on a digital side. 60% of their sales go through digital channels. In general I would say 
that the Internet could bring brands to life, teach and entertain their consumers. Storytelling in 
marketing is something extremely effectively and it makes the consumers to rediscover a product 
and its heritage.  
 
If you are successful in creating an Internet retail experience, you will gain your consumers. There is a 
future for the luxury goods industry, even at full price. Net-à-Porter, recently bought by Richmond, is 
a luxury e-commerce portal for fashion and has full price models. The Internet at the moment is a 
complimentary channel. But who knows where we are in a couple of years. 
 
What is your personal expression of luxury? 
Running on the wild coast of western France. It gives me a sense of beauty and freedom.  
 
 
 
 


